COUNTY OF MILWAUKEE

INTEROFFICE COMMUNICATION

DATE:
June 8, 2011

TO:

Supervisor Joe Sanfelippo, Chair, Personnel Committee

FROM:
Mark A. Grady, Acting Deputy Corporation Counsel, Chair, Employee Benefits Workgroup

SUBJECT:
File No. 11-P-06/INF 11-241; Referral related to review of sick allowance and vacation policies

At its meeting of May 20, 2011, the Personnel Committee referred the above files to the Workgroup with a request to review “the relevant Ordinances, provide analysis of what the comparable policies are in other public and private sectors with respect to sick time payout, analyze policies relating to sick time payouts compared to short-term disability plans and include a review of the County Executive’s Order as well [and to] draft recommendations to present to the Personnel Committee for implementation by the Board.”  Due to the short time frame between receipt of the referral and the report deadline for the June cycle, the Workgroup has not been able to complete all of the tasks referred to it, but provides this response on many of the issues.  The Workgroup has met and discussed policies related to sick allowance and vacation, especially those policies addressed by the County Executive’s Order and by his proposed ordinance amendments.  The Workgroup makes the recommendations set forth below on those topics.  

The Workgroup will continue to study the larger issue of sick allowance and paid time off policies in the context of short term disability policies, among other things.  The Workgroup believes that such changes require more study and analysis than the recommendations set forth below.  

Last, the Workgroup notes that the County may be able to implement proposed changes in a more organized and complete manner if and when proposed changes in state law related to collective bargaining become effective.  Currently, any proposed changes must be limited to non-represented employees.

Vacation policies related to returning county employees

The County Executive has proposed an ordinance change in vacation policies for returning county employees.  All employees, including returning county employees, are entitled to a number of hours of vacation each year based on the amount of an employee’s prior years of governmental service in Wisconsin.  No change is proposed to this formula.  The County Executive proposes that returning employees will only be entitled to one-half of their vacation entitlement after six months of service after their return and another one-half of their entitlement on their one year anniversary.  He proposes that additional vacation entitlement would not be granted until January 1st following the employee’s one year anniversary.  Thus, for a returning employee who is otherwise entitled to four weeks of vacation, that returning employee would not be entitled to any vacation during the first six months following their return to county employment, would receive two weeks vacation after six months, another two weeks after another six moths and then a full four weeks on the following January 1st.  This proposed change would treat returning employees in the same manner as new employees.

The Workgroup agrees with the policy underlying the proposed change, but proposes a different methodology to achieve a similar result and to avoid inequities that might occur under the proposal.  For example, under the County Executive’s proposal, an employee who returns to county employment on January 15, 2012, and who is entitled to two weeks of vacation based on prior service, would receive one week of vacation on July 15, 2012, would receive one more week of vacation on January 15, 2013, and would not receive two weeks of vacation until January 1, 2014.  On the other hand, if that same employee returns to county employment on December 15, 2012, she would receive one week of vacation on June 15, 2013, would receive one more week on December 15, 2013, and would receive two weeks of vacation on January 1, 2014. 

Recommendation

The Workgroup recommends a pro-rata approach.  Under this approach, during the calendar year in which an employee returns to county employment, the employee will be granted a fraction of the employee’s total vacation entitlement based on the number of months remaining in the calendar year divided by 12.  

Thus, for example, 

· an employee who returns at any time during the month of January will receive 11/12ths of the employee’s total vacation entitlement to use during the balance of the calendar year; 

· an employee who returns during the month of July will receive 5/12ths of the employee’s total vacation entitlement; 

· an employee who returns during the month of November will receive 1/12th of the employee’s total vacation entitlement; 

· an employee who returns during the month of December will receive no vacation entitlement for that calendar year.  

On January 1st following the employee’s return to employment the employee will receive a full vacation entitlement.  

The employee would be immediately entitled to use the vacation granted under the pro-rata formula.  However, the employee will not be entitled to receive any payment for unused vacation when the employee leaves employment unless the employee has served 2080 hours after being re-employed.  

NOTE:  The Workgroup recommends that vacation policies for new employees and returning employees be the same.  Therefore, the Workgroup recommends the adoption of these vacation policies for both returning employees and for new employees.
Sick allowance policies related to returning county employees

The County Executive has proposed an ordinance change related to sick allowance policies for returning county employees.  Under current ordinance, an employee who returns to county employment has all of their previously unused sick allowance immediately restored, unless the employee previously received payment for that sick allowance at the time of retirement or if the employee was discharged for cause by the Personnel Review Board or resigned while such charges for discharge were pending.  The County Executive has not proposed any policy change in those exclusions to restoration of sick allowance.  However, for those not excluded, he has proposed a graduated restoration of prior sick allowance balances at the rate of twenty percent (20%) after six months of service and an additional 20% every six months of service thereafter, up to a proposed limit or cap on accruals of 240 hours.  

The Workgroup agrees with the policy underlying the proposed change, but believes further distinction is appropriate.  

Recommendation
The Workgroup recommends that any former county employee who returns to county employment after having retired and begun receiving retirement benefits should not receive any restoration of sick allowance. In addition, a previously retired employee who returns to employment should be eligible to accrue new sick allowance, but should not receive any payment or credit for unused sick allowance when the employee re-retires.  These exclusions would exist regardless of whether that person previously received payment for sick allowance.  Once an employee retires, if the employee thereafter returns to employment, no sick allowance would be restored and any new, unused sick allowance would not be paid at retirement.

For those who have not retired and who return to employment, the Workgroup recommends adoption of the County Executive’s proposal for a graduated restoration of sick allowance, but recommends an additional limitation; that is, an employee who returns to county employment more than three (3) years after previous termination of employment will not be granted any restoration of previous sick allowance.   This three-year limitation is recommended because it coincides with the three-year layoff/recall provisions under current Civil Service rules.  Thus, an employee who leaves employment and who returns more than three years later will not receive any restoration of sick allowance; an employee who returns in less than three years will receive the graduated restoration of sick allowance as set forth in the County Executive’s proposal.

Vacation carry-over

The current ordinance does not contain any provisions with respect to the carry-over of unused vacation from one year to the next.   Directives from the County Executive or the Director of Human Resources have previously governed policies related to vacation carry-over for nonrepresented employees.  The County Executive has issued a directive limiting carry-over of vacation from one year to the next to 56 hours of credit.  Any credit not used that is in excess of 56 hours is to be forfeited.  The directive, as amended, is effective at the end of 2012 for carry-over to 2013.  The County Executive has proposed adoption of this policy into the ordinances.

Recommendation

The Workgroup agrees with the County Executive’s recommendation that a policy related to vacation carry-over be set forth in the ordinances.  However, the Workgroup believes that past practice allowing written exemption from the carry-over limitation within the discretion of the Director of DHR is necessary and appropriate.  Circumstances do arise where carry-over should be granted.  For example, an employee may anticipate a medical condition that will require substantial absence from work and may wish to carry-over one year’s credit to the next year to cover that expected absence.  In addition, there can be circumstances when an employee has been unable to utilize vacation due to staff shortages or other similar concerns.  

The Workgroup does not have a recommendation with respect to the limitation that should be established on the amount of carry-over.  Past practice has been a limitation of one-half of the employee’s entitlement, but 56 hours or some other amount may be appropriate.  

Accrual limits on sick allowance, payout of sick allowance and short term disability policies

The County Executive has proposed a 240 hour (six week) limitation on the accrual of sick allowance.  As a result of legal limitations, employees who have already accrued more than 240 hours cannot and would not have those accruals unilaterally reduced under his proposal, but such employees would not accrue any additional hours.  The County Executive has also proposed a new formula for payment of these accrued hours that essentially utilizes a three-year average of base compensation.

Recommendation
With respect to limitations on accrual of sick allowance (or “caps”), the Workgroup believes that such limitations should not be established until an evaluation of possible coordinated changes to short term disability policies can be studied.  Therefore, the Workgroup recommends that the County Executive’s proposal of a 240-hour limitation on accrual of sick allowance be deferred until such a study can be completed.  

The Workgroup has no objection to the County Executive’s proposal related to the utilization of a three-year average of base compensation.  However, for administrative and legal reasons, any enactment of that change to the payout formula should only be enacted at the same time as any limitation or cap on the accrual of sick allowance.  Therefore, the Workgroup recommends that no proposal related to the a change in the payout formula be adopted until the Workgroup can make a recommendation on limitations of accrual of sick allowance and short term disability policies.

Draft ordinance amendments incorporating the Workgroup’s recommendations are attached.  
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